South Shore 1 Annual Meeting—September 15, 2012


SOUTH SHORE 1

2012 ANNUAL MEETING

SEPTMEBER 15, 2012

INTRODUCTION:  

The Annual Meeting of the South Shore 1 Condominium Association was called to order by Board President, Bill Messieri. Five (5) units were represented in person; therefore, a quorum was declared. Also present were Terry Jones and Lori Pare of Belle Terre Property Management.

Mr. Messieri welcomed everyone. 


PROOF OF NOTICE
Mr. Messieri requested a motion from floor to waive the reading of proof of notice which is the meeting notice that you all received. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members.

MINUTES OF 2011 ANNUAL MEETING

Mr. Messieri requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2011 Annual Meeting which was mailed to all owners. A motion was made and seconded. The members unanimously voted to waive the reading of the 2011 minutes.  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS REPORT

Mr. Messieri reported on the following: 

· Re-staining of walkways, decks, and stairs was completed in 2012 and will be done every 3years; the next round will be in 2015.

· Re-staining of structures completed in 2012 and will be done every 6-8 years. Due next in 2018-2020 depending on how they look.

· Total re-staining cost was $12,000 including the carpentry repairs. 

· The board will continue to maintain baseline schedule and if possible, postpone future unit re-staining 1-2 additional years. 

· Roofing schedule (revised this year) was as follows: 2009 front side of Units #2 and #5, 2011 front side and lake side Unit #6, 2012 lake side Units #3, 4 and 5, 2013 will be lake side of Units 1 &2.

· Fall maintenance is done annually by Chippers and will include the trimming of the hemlocks.

· Ice Dams-The Association will continue to add full-roof ice and water shield as a protective layer to all units(this started with Unit #6 last year)

· A “watchdog” will be designated to look out for winter snow and ice build up on roofs and decks. 

· Signed letters by owners accepting responsibility for lower deck additions-units 1, 2, 3 and 6 on file.

· Landscaping-mulch front side every year and lake side every other year. Weeding, spraying and spring clean up will be done each year. Annual fall trimming and shoreline maintenance will be done by Chippers. Tree removal and new plantings as requested by owners. 

· Mr. Messieri provided a copy of past years’ assessments.

· Monthly assessments are currently $400 a month per unit and the funding for the Common Area Reserves is $9400 annually. Special assessments are currently $300 a month per quarter per unit. The goal is to build/maintain the Common Area Reserve balance of $50,000.

· Mr. Messieri said the outlook is to exceed the $50,000 in the Common Area Reserve by 2015. The staining reserve balance is sufficient to meet future expected expenses. Recent capital spending averaged $6000 per year.              

· The insurance deductible was lowered to $1000 per occurrence. 
TREASURER’S REPORT

The following was reported:

The cash on hand as of September 15, 2012 was $1,808 with 0 delinquent owners. The Common Area Reserves balance is $53,222, the Operating Reserve is $8169 and the Staining Reserve balance is $302.  

Mr. Messieri requested a motion to designate the 2012 actual excess of revenues over expense if any, be applied against the subsequent tax year member assessments as provided by the IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604. If any excess, the Board will then determine whether to add the funds to the Common Area or Operating Reserves. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members. 
NEW BUSINESS

· Mrs. Reed asked what the transfer of responsibility means and Mr. Messieri explained it to her in regards to the lower decks. Mrs. Springsteen asked who is responsible for the staining and the board explained that the owners are responsible. 

· Staining-An owner asked if the rot was due to delaying the staining and Mr. Messieri replied that he is really not sure but they will have someone come in next time and inspect the units prior to the staining.  They have made some changes to minimize the rot and they are using a different stain which should help. Mr. Reed stated that they should have Dave Swanson come in every year to inspect the units and make sure there is no rot that needs to be taken care of. After a brief discussion, it was agreed to contact Dave Swanson regarding his fee for an annual inspection. Mrs. Springsteen asked if the nail holes could be painted to match the colors and Mr. Messieri asked Terry to call LSP to get a quote on doing this (painting the new wood following the roof replacement); Terry suggested that moving forward they ask the roofer to take care of this at the time of the roofing.

· Roofing-The decision to accelerate the roofing was due to current condition. The reserves will start to build up now and it makes the units look very good. Mrs. Springsteen asked if anyone is tracking where the side walls and roofs meet and when those are being done; she stated that they are not all consistent with the flashing on each roof.  Mr. Brown stated that this was started a year ago and they will keep an eye on the roofs that do not have this. Mr. Messieri said that moving forward they will make sure that this is done, he will check the roofs that were done this year. Mr. Brown asked if SS2 has more roofs to do and Terry confirmed a schedule has not yet been set. Mr. Brown would like to schedule the roofing now instead of later, Mr. Messieri would like to have him look at the roofs in the spring and schedule them at that time and check all the roofs that were done previously. Mr. Messieri reiterated that they started installing ice and water shield on the entire roof and will continue this. Mrs. Springsteen is very happy with the skylight replacement. 

· Maintenance-Mr. Messieri stated that they do not trim in the spring because it accelerates the growth--Cal chooses to do this in the fall. Mr. Messieri said that they can trim or take out the trees if they choose; Mrs. Springsteen noted that this should be all the owners’ choice because it is common land. Mrs. Springsteen commented that Mr. Tarapata had drafted a plan of what was there. Mrs. Brown does not like the gum drop shape trees; she has 4 and does not want all 4. Mrs. Springsteen does not feel that owners should be able to make this decision without checking with other owners. Mr. Messieri asked if the owners mind if the Brown's remove a tree—all owners present agreed with the removal.
· Winter Watchdog--Mr. Brown asked if they are away can they call BT to check them. 

· Landscaping- Mr. Messieri asked if they need a more formal plan moving forward. Mrs. Reed believes that they need a more formal plan; there are a lot of things they do not know. Mrs. Springsteen said that Chippers could do some of this. Several owners agree that if they had someone come in and make a plan they could then do some of the work themselves. Mrs. Springsteen feels that they all need to work together to make the common area look nice and balanced. The owners decided that they need a more formal plan. The board will contact someone to create a plan; they will try to do this in the current year. Mr. Reed feels that the weeding needs to be done more often and Mrs. Reed wants them to ask the landscaper how they could cut down on some of the weeds. Terry explained that they could have weed spraying done on the parking side but she wasn’t’ sure regarding the lakeside. Terry told the board that Chippers and TruGreen are both used in Eastman. Mrs. Springsteen asked about the tree against her house, could that be taken down. Mr. Messieri said that he has talked with Chippers and he really does not want to take that tree down.  Mr. Messieri said they will ask whoever makes the new plan about the tree. Mr. Brown asked about the stump near his condo and asked the Association to pay to have this removed--Mr. Messieri will ask Chippers about this. Mr. Messieri said they should have more money to put into landscaping now that their big projects are out of the way, he would like everyone to meet again in the spring. 

· Financials-Mr. Messieri handed out a 10 year planning schedule and reviewed this with the owners. Mr. Reed does not feel that they need to keep the special assessment. Mr. Brown asked the owners how they felt about this. Mrs. Springsteen asked about the decks and Mr. Messieri confirmed he asked Dave Swanson to check them last year and Dave feels that they look very good. Mr. Messieri noted the Association also has Operating Reserve funds cover unexpected expenses. Mrs. Reed stated that if they drop the special assessments it may help with resale value. Mr. Messieri asked if there was anyone that would like to keep the special assessment, the answer was no. The board will temporarily suspend the special assessment as of January, 2013.

· Chimneys-Mrs. Springsteen asked who pays for the chimney repairs and the board explained it depends on where it is, from the roof up it would be the Association. The chimneys will be inspected in the fall, units 2, 3, 4 would like their chimneys inspected.
· Communication- confirmed everyone has email except for Helen Tarapata. The board will send emails to the owners concerning the spring meeting. Mr. Brown would like everyone to respond when they send emails or letters. 
ELECTION OF A DIRECTOR

Mr. Messieri explained that his term expires this year. Mr. Messieri opened the floor to nominations. Mr. Messieri was nominated and seconded. There being no other nominations, the floor was closed.  

Mr. Messieri was elected to serve another three year term by the unanimous vote of the owners.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Lori Pare, Recording Secretary
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